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Dear Friends, 

“Have you seen my new tattoo?” Tattoos are popular today. Sports figures and 
movie stars show them off. They are the subject of television shows and magazine 
articles. Men, women, young, old...at times it seems as if everyone wears some 
kind of body marking. 
 
In ancient times, there was another type of body marking. Many pagan 
temples had slaves attached to them. To indicate their lifelong attachment to the 
temple which owned them, these slaves were physically branded with the name 
of the particular god or goddess whom they served. Therefore, a lifelong slave at 
the temple of Diana would bear the mark of Diana in his flesh, and no matter 
where he might be seen, he would always be recognized as a slave of Diana’s 
temple. 
 
Writing to people who knew this reality, the apostle Paul, who frequently 
referred to himself as a slave of Christ, writes “I bear in my body the marks of the 
Lord Jesus” (Galatians 6:17). We are not completely sure what marks Paul is 
referring to in this way. Most likely they were the scars; perhaps from the 
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whippings that he received at the hands of the Jews, or perhaps from the stones 
which were thrown at him in Lystra, or even by the rods with which he was 
beaten at Philippi. At any rate, Paul was a “marked man” and he was proud to 
wear on his body these marks which were evidence of his relationship with his 
Lord. 
 
We too are called to be marked men or women. We too are marked as one 
of the slaves of Christ. Marked, not on the outside by something as simple and 
external as a tattoo or past scars but marked by our God at our Baptism. 
Receiving the sign of the cross upon our foreheads and upon our hearts, we are 
marked as ones who are redeemed by Christ the crucified. And that marking by 
God through the Holy Spirit shows itself in our lives. It shows itself in our attitude, 
in our speech, in our habits, in fact all our behavior reveals us as marked people— 
followers of Christ. No matter where you go, God wants you to bear on your body 
(your entire view of life and living) the marks that show you to be a follower of 
Christ. 
 
How have we been bearing that mark? Have we been ashamed of it? Have 
we tried to conceal it? Or have we proudly displayed it as a badge of honor? Have 
we been proud to wear the marks which are evidence of our relationship with our 
Lord? Have we been as willing to show the mark of God in our lives as others have 
been willing to show a new tattoo? May we always be ready to confess: “I bear in 
my body the marks of the Lord Jesus.” 
 

Pastor Steve 
 
  



 

 

Announcements 
 

 
 
Lake Oconee Lutheran Church is thankful for all who donate flowers for our Sunday 
morning worship. If you would like to give flowers, please remember the following 
points: 
 
*If you would like the flowers to be listed in the bulletin, please include all the 
information that you want on the signup sheet: flowers given in memory of..., flowers 
given in honor of...etc. The signup sheet is located on the blue table in the entry. 
 
*We would ask that you specifically request or include no lilies in the 
arrangements.  We have a church member who is deathly allergic to lilies and cannot 
remain in the church if they are present.  
 
Thank you for your help. 

 

 
 

Lake Oconee Lutheran’s next blood drives will be Oct 2 and Nov 6. If you are 
interested in volunteering a little of your time to help, please reach out to Pam 
Kunz at kunzpd3@outlook.com 
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LOLC offers Bible Study  
  
        

Women’s Bible Study 
The Women’s Bible Study is meeting in the Council or meeting room around the big 
table with informal sessions and open discussion about the Bible and its impact on our 
everyday lives.  
The Women’s Bible group is in a study of the book of Proverbs. The Way of 
Wisdom considers principles on everyday topics like words, work, friendship, marriage, 
parenting, neighborliness, money management, leadership influence, and more. We 
will discover the wisdom of Proverbs as an invitation to steadily walk God’s way in 
God’s world. Please plan on joining us on Tuesdays at 10:00 am in the church 
conference room for the study and the wonderful discussions we always have about 
how what we learn impacts our lives. 

 

    Sunday Morning Bible class           Mid-Week Bible Class 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Upcoming  
 

God’s revelation to John was given to 
encourage Christians in every age who 
suffer because of their faith. Through 
dramatic symbolism, Revelation shows 
the spiritual conflict that surrounds life 
in this sinful world. At the center 
stands Christ, the Lamb of God slain 
for sinners. With the heavenly Father’s 
blessing, Christ triumphs over Satan 
and opens the paradise of heaven, the 
city of God for each of us. 
 
Join us every Wednesday morning on 
Zoom at 10:30am for Revelation. 
 

On Sunday mornings we are in a series 
called “Sermon on the Mount” 
Theologian Martin Franzmann says this 
about Jesus’ Sermon on the Mount: 
“The Sermon on the Mount is the 
record of how Jesus moulds the will of 
His disciple, leading the disciple to live 
a life wholly drawn from God the King 
as He is revealed in these last days in 
His Son” As we understand it we 
recognize that Jesus’ teaching is 
radically different from the world 
around us. 
As we look again at Matthew 5-7, Jesus 
will challenge us about what it means 
to be righteous and faithful.  
Join us every Sunday morning in 
person or live-streamed and be a part 
of “Sermon on the Mount”. Our class 
will begin at 9 am. 



 

 

Worship Schedule 
Every Sunday Bible class at 9 am and Worship at 10:30am 

 
Worship Update -- Live streaming 

Remember, we are now live streaming our Sunday Bible Class and Worship. This 
means both services will be broadcast live as they happen on Sunday mornings 
at 9:00 am and 10:30 am on Facebook or by clicking the button on our website 
homepage. Join us as we all come together in worship. If you are unable to be 
online while they are live, do not worry. The recorded services will remain 
available for you to watch later as well. You may find it on the 
@lakeoconeelutheranchurch page on Facebook or the website. God's blessings 
to each of you! 

 

Choir Notes 
Benefits of Singing 

• It makes you happier 

• It reduces stress, anxiety and depression 

• It brings people together 

• It exercises your lungs 

• It improves your posture 

• It shares the love of Jesus 
Please come and join our choir as we make “a joyful noise unto the Lord!” The 
choir meets for rehearsal every Sunday at 9 am in the choir room.   
 

Mites 

The Widow’s mite of Mark 12: 41-44 is the inspiration for the LWML mite boxes. 

The Ladies of the Church organize mites’ collections on a continuous 
basis. The third Sunday of each month is the official Mites Sunday 
after which the monies gathered go to the Lutheran Women's 

Missionary League to support various ministries around the world.  
Detailed information is available at www.lwml.org and on Facebook. 
The third Sunday of the month is designated Mite Sunday, but donations 

http://www.lwml.org/


 

 

are always welcome. In September we collected $165. We express 
heartfelt thanks for your charitable generosity.  

 
 

Coffee & Fellowship 
The coffee fellowship that follows the Sunday church service 
gives us an opportunity to welcome visitors, meet new 
members and visit each other. We are thankful for familiar 
friendliness of our church family. 
*We need volunteers signing up for snacks and serving.  
Look for the signup sheet in the narthex or register on Sign-Up 
Genius (see link below under the Volunteers Needed 
heading.) 
 

Just a Reminder 

Lake Oconee Lutheran can receive gifts by credit card/debit card now.  You will 
find the terminal in the entryway on the shelving near the kitchen.  Please be 
aware that there is a charge to the church for each gift received in this way. (If 
you include your name on the form (screen) when it asks, the gift will show 
up on your church statement, but we are unable to do that if you do not 
input your name). You may also request a receipt sent to you if desired 

 

Operation Christmas Child – 2025 

This year our Operation Christmas Child (OCC) Ministry will look just like last 
year. We will have shoeboxes with instructions for you to pack your own 
boxes. This way you can personalize your shoeboxes and encourage family 
and friends to participate with you. Include your family, neighbors, pickleball 
or tennis team, craft group, or co-workers. Celebrate your birthday, 
anniversary, or other special event by packing a shoebox with your family or 
friends. Remember, school supplies go on sale in July!  Drop off your filled 
shoebox gifts throughout the year at the church before November 9.   

Another option that you may find more convenient is to build a shoebox 
online.  Shoebox gifts built online go to the ends of the earth to children in 



 

 

some of the hardest-to-reach places. Online boxes are carefully prepared 
and sent by OCC, abiding by strict customs regulations to safeguard partners 
who will deliver the gifts, as well as the boys and girls who receive them. The 
suggested donation is $30 per shoebox.  The link and instructions are 
available at:   (Ctrl+ click to follow the link)  

https://build-a-shoebox.samaritanspurse.org/view/fe837f0a-ecd1-4714-b595-
840260b0aa1b 

You can also scan this QR code below with your cell phone camera: 

 

Select “BUILD A SHOEBOX ONLINE NOW” and follow instructions. By using 
this link, we will be able to track our church’s progress toward our shoebox 
goal.  You can also make a monetary contribution to the church, and we will 
build a shoebox for you ($30/shoebox). 

Our “faith goal” this year is 200 boxes. Let us pray and rejoice as God works 
through us to reach children with the Good News of Jesus Christ. 

  

Alert! 

 A new series of emails claiming to be from Pastor is out. They are not 
from him He will never ask you to respond with gift cards. Please do 
not reply! 

 

https://build-a-shoebox.samaritanspurse.org/view/fe837f0a-ecd1-4714-b595-840260b0aa1b
https://build-a-shoebox.samaritanspurse.org/view/fe837f0a-ecd1-4714-b595-840260b0aa1b


 

 

Volunteers Needed! 

We need people to sign up to help! We need help in the Little Free Pantry, 
Coffee fellowship, greeters, ushers and more.  
You can sign up for the following Sunday Worship Volunteer Roles online 
through Sign-up Genius:  

• Greeter 

• Scripture Reader 

• Communion Assistant 

• Communion Usher 

• Coffee Fellowship 

Here is a link to Sign-up Genius (Ctrl + Click to navigate to site.) 
https://www.signupgenius.com/go/10C0849A4A723A5FBC25-
57931584-sunday 
 
Additional volunteer Roles include: 
❖ Altar Care there is a signup sheet in the narthex on the front table. 
❖ Sunday service camera operator. We will provide training on how to 

manage it. signup sheets are in the narthex on the front table, or you 
can call/email the church office. 

❖ Ushers’ signup sheets are in the narthex on the front table, or you can 
call/email the church office. 

❖ Little Free Pantry signup sheets are in the narthex on the front table.  
Sunday School teachers, 2 teachers per Sunday to rotate, sign-ups are on the 
blue table. 
 
 

https://www.signupgenius.com/go/10C0849A4A723A5FBC25-57931584-sunday
https://www.signupgenius.com/go/10C0849A4A723A5FBC25-57931584-sunday


 

 

 
 
We are thrilled to extend a warm and heartfelt welcome to the newest members of our 
church family. We are so blessed to have them with us! 
 
Dawn  and Joe Moynihan: 
Joe and Dawn are new members who moved here from Virginia.  They have moved to 
many different places due to Joe’s career in chemicals and packaging.  which included 
Houston ,Chicago ,Birmingham, Philadelphia and most recently Cape Girardeau, 
Missouri, just south of St. Louis.  They are happy to be closer to their children and 
grandchildren. They have 3 grown sons all married to wonderful women.  Their oldest 
lives in Atlanta and has 2 boys, ages 8 and 6. Their middle son lives in Raleigh, NC with 
a son 6 and daughter 4.  Their youngest lives in Oxford , England with his wife. Joe 
recently retired.  Dawn and Joe are both ready to begin this new chapter in their lives.  
They are avid Clemson fans and attend the games with their family as much as 
possible.  They are both active in the Reynolds community with golf, water aerobics 
and many other activities .   The congregation welcomes the Moynihans to LOLC. 
 
Charlie Schufer: 
Charlie moved here from Kentucky to Del Webb  about mid-July of this year. His hobby 
is woodworking, and he has a book to share some pictures of his creations. He is not 
able to work on this hobby due to lack of space and tools at Del Webb. Charlie is a 
naval veteran out of San Diego.  He served for over six years. He was active during the 
missile crisis in Cuba. Currently he is a member of the Veterans Honor Guard. This is a  
group, often composed of volunteer veterans, that provide military honors and 
ceremonial services, most notably at military funerals and memorial services. He has 
participated in over 200 ceremonies. When he visited LOLC he was impressed with the  



 

 

beautiful stained-glass window in our church.  The congregation welcomes Charlie 
Schufer to LOLC. 
 
Dale and Dorothy Foote: 
Our newest members are Dale and Dorothy Foote. Please look for more information 
about them in an upcoming edition of the newsletter. In the meantime, be sure to give 
them a warm welcome to our congregation. 
 

Members of LOLC Celebrating 
Birthdays and Anniversaries this month! 

•  

•  

•  

•  

•  

•  

•  

•  

•  

•  

• July 9 

•  

•  

•  

•  

•  

 

 

 
 
 

 
 

 
October Birthdays 

 
• 10/6 Robert Elkins 
• 10/7 Barbara Smolinski 
• 10/9 Beth Etheridge 
• 10/9 Susan Krause 
• 10/9 Pamela Menke 
• 10/13 Jackie Birtcher 
• 10/14 Ed Blosser 
• 10/14 Henry Ringer 
• 10/15 Margaret Pedersen 
• 10/15 Jean Steinberg 
• 10/18 Pat Page 
• 10/18 Nola Sayne 
• 10/21 Konni Dentler 
• 10/21 Abbie Dugan 
• 10/21 Robert Stallings 
• 10/23 Christine Huntzinger 
• 10/25 Noel Schornhorst 

   

 
 
 

October Anniversaries 
 

• 10/6 Mike & Reda Joost           
• 10/12 Jerry & Carol Campbell 
• 10/18 Scott & Julie Manley 
• 10/26 Charlie & Cindy Helms 
• 10/27 Mike & Sandy Langan 

 



 

 

Opportunities to Serve 
     Lake Oconee Lutheran Church Food Ministry     

 

The goal of The Bread of Life Food Pantry and the Little Free Pantry is to respond to 
the needs of our community through food distribution and support by sharing God’s 
love in Word and action with those most in need. 

 

We do this in two separate ways: 
 

1. The Bread of Life Food Pantry provides equitable access to food and staples 
twice per month to those in need in the community. 
2. The Little Free Pantry provides emergency food for community members who 
might have run out of food and have no other means in which to feed themselves 
or their family. 

 

We also have two different mechanisms by which LOLC members can provide either 
their time or their donations to help us sustain both important ministries.   

 

• For the Bread of Life Food Pantry cash donations are the best way to support 
this ministry. We need a certain number of specific items for each distribution 
and limited storage. You can volunteer your time on the second and fourth 
Wednesday and Thursdays of the month to either set up the food distribution 
or distribute the food to those in need.  

• For the Little Free Pantry, food and/or cash donations are needed. The food you 
provide goes directly into the pantry and any cash you provide is used to fill in 
supplies where we might be running short. You can volunteer your time by 
checking on the cabinet and filling it up when food supplies run low. 

 

Volunteers may sign up for either or both pantries by signing the sheets provided on 
the blue table in the narthex. 

Because the Little Free Pantry is to be used to fill in what is needed on an emergency 
basis, we thought it would be helpful to provide a shopping list for those who choose to 
donate food and a daily distribution list for those who fill up the Little Free Pantry. You 
will find a handy guide to help you with these important tasks posted on the doors 
where we keep the Pantry food. Please limit food donations to the items on this list. It 
can help you when you shop for the pantry or when you fill the pantry with supplies. 
As always, we thank you so much for the wondrous gifts you provide for both important 
ministries. 

Lake Oconee Lutheran Church  



 

 

Council Meeting  

September 21, 2025  

  

The meeting was called to order by Vice President Pam Kunz. Pastor Steve led us in prayer.  
Mike Joost was absent, and all other members were in attendance.  
The minutes from the August 10, 2025, council meeting were approved.   
Council Committee Reports:   

VP/Personnel: Pam Kunz – No report.   
Treasurer: Kathie Kueven – The August Treasurer’s Report was reviewed. As Kathie was on vacation, the report covers August 
1 through August 30 so the August 31st offering was not included in income. The August 31 collections will be included in the 
September report. Year-todate offerings to budget were down $36,199 and year-to-date expenses to budget were down 
$20,264. The community center activity is running close to last year. The rentals cover the expenses of the center. At some 
point, we will stop renting the center full time and most likely use it for the Bread of Life ministry full-time. The details of that 
transition will be discussed when a more definitive plan is in place.  
Financial Secretary: Walter Krause – The financial report for August was distributed and discussed. The report covered August 
1 through August 30 so it would align with the Treasurer’s report. August of 2024 had four Sundays as well. Donations were 
down $24,360 year-to-date compared to last year.   
Congregation Secretary: Carol Campbell – No report.  
Christian Education: Margaret Pedersen – No report.  
Church Properties: Mark Dentler – Last weekend a group of parishioners cleaned out all the weeds around the cross at the 
front of the church. Terry Pedersen looked at the lights for outages and Mike Joost has ordered LED bulbs so we will start 
converting the lights over to LED in the offices and hallways. The leak in the air conditioning at the community center has been 
repaired. We had a crew pressure washing the porte cochere and in the process they damaged some of the ceiling tiles as they 
were made from sheet rock. Mark is going to repair and paint them, but at some point we will need to replace the ceiling tiles 
with materials that are more maintenance friendly. We will pressure wash the second story as well. The windows will be 
cleaned. Mark will schedule a workday on October 4 for Milledgeville clean out. We received a bill of $3,175 from Grimes 
Plumbing for repair of the water leak at the church. Mark will talk to Piedmont as the break was on the other side of the meter, 
and the church should not be responsible for paying it.  
Lay Ministry: Don Menke – The Elders did meet in August and finalized the salaries for the budget.  
Christian Service/Outreach: Kayleen Ringer – The school supply drive went well. We collected 1,261 items half will go to 
Greene County and the other half to Putnam County. They will place the supplies in a closet where they can be accessed based 
on need.    
We have eleven boxes collected for Operation Christmas Child and we need to remind parishioners the deadline to collect 
boxes is fast approaching. We do have over $5,000 in the budget to spend on building additional boxes if needed. The due date 
is mid-November. The boxes cost $30 per box online this year as opposed to $25 last year.  
Pastor’s Report: Pastor Hayden – Pastor is attending the Pastor’s conference Sept. 22-24. The set up and tear down for 
Upscale Resale was announced in church. The voter’s meeting is scheduled for Sunday, September 28, to authorize the church 
to sign the lease with Oconee Valley Health Care. Oconee Valley Health Care will then meet to approve their signing of the 
lease. Once that is done, Oconee Valley will work out the financing and construction. The longterm plan next spring will be to 
organize a call committee to find a church worker. Pastor would like to schedule an afternoon for a blessing at Milledgeville 
before reconstruction starts and we will invite the congregation, Oconee Valley Health Care, the Milledgeville mayor and the 
commissioner.  
The church secretary’s probation period is over and she is doing a wonderful job. We increased her salary $1.00 per hour and 
will be eligible for another raise on her work anniversary.  
Our website needs to be updated. Pastor asked the council to make a list of what needs to be updated so the website can be 
changed.  
Hope Clear Out Date – October 4 is the clear out date.  
Carol Dunn Estate – We are still waiting for Carol Dunn’s estate to be probated. We have a new account set up to receive 
equities from the parishioners. The broker is willing to talk to the parishioners about the process for donating equities and 
Pastor will ask Mike Joost to follow up with him on a potential date for that presentation.  



 

 

LOLC 25th Anniversary – Pam is going to put an item in the bulletin about the anniversary asking anyone who has photographs 
to provide them so Pam can scan them and work on a video for the event.   
Worn Communion Kneeler Cushions – Mike Joost has repaired the cushions that had worn buttons.  
New Business:   

Status of Candidates for LOLC Office – Pam will talk with Margaret Pedersen to see if she would be willing to fill a new term for 
head of Christian Education.  
Date for Congregational Voter’s Meeting – We will hold a November meeting to approve the budget. It was decided to hold 
the meeting on November 16.  
Hope Draft Lease – Pastor made the lease available to the congregation to read. It is a 20-year lease. Oconee Valley pays us 
$1.00 per year for 20 years. Oconee Valley will take out the mortgage for construction to remodel the entire structure and they 
will also be adding some more square footage. They will pay all the upkeep/maintenance on the entire property. We have a 
100% remodeled space for our use for no annual cost to us. Our responsibility will be to call a church worker and pay for their 
costs and any additional programming. The Milledgeville property will be collateral for the loan; however, the additional 
acreage that surrounds the property belongs to Lake Oconee Lutheran and is not part of the collateral. After 20 years, Oconee 
Valley does have the option to renew the lease for another ten years. The Synod has already approved the project; however, 
Pastor will be providing them with an update on the project. Pastor will be presenting the lease to the congregation and Dr. 
Ringer will be there to answer any questions for Lake Oconee Health Care. There will be another congregational meeting called 
to approve the addition of the church worker.  
A motion was made, seconded and approved to present the lease to the voter’s meeting on Sunday, September 28.  

Budget – Kathy distributed the 2026 budget. Expenses will increase by $11,754 from 2025 which is made up primarily of 
salaries. Income will increase by the same amount. We did not reduce the district tithe as it is still 10% of actual receipts.  
The Pastor was excused so the council could discuss the budgeted salaries. In the past, the Elders approved an across-the-
board increase of 5% for Pastor and all church workers. This year since our offerings have been decreasing, the Elder’s 
approved a 3% increase for the Pastor, the music director, pianist and janitorial services. They approved an additional 2% 
increase for Pastor the back half of the year if income meets the budgeted amount. There was a discussion about the rationale 
for the lower increases. The council recommended that the Elders ask for salary information from the district so in the future 
we can compare market data with current salaries. There was discussion about an increase for Sonya for the janitorial services 
she provides. The council recommended that we obtain a job description for these services so we could compare the cost of 
providing them in-house vs. outsourced. Mark is going to spearhead that effort. Pam is going to speak with Sonya about her 
current duties so we could update any job description we might have. Kathie will need to correct the music director’s salary as 
the budgeted amount does not reflect the 3% increase. There was also a question as to whether we should budget more 
money for a guest organist, but at this point it is not clear when one would be needed and the cost of obtaining that individual.   
The meeting was adjourned followed by the Lord’s Prayer.  
Respectfully Submitted by:  

  

Carol Campbell  

Congregational Secretary                                                                                                                   

 
  



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

  



 

 

 


